Minutes, City Council, April 27, 2009

11
DRAFT

**** CITY COUNCIL WORKSESSION ****
6:00 P.M.
1.
AGENDA

2.
BURLINGTON ELECTRIC DEPARTMENT RATE INCREASE

3.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting of the City Council Worksession adjourned at 6:57 p.m. 

LOCAL CONTROL COMMISSION
CONTOIS AUDITORIUM, CITY HALL

MONDAY, APRIL 27, 2009
7:08 P.M.
PRESENT:  Commissioners Adrian, Bushor, Berezniak, Dober, Mulvaney-Stanak, Caldwell, Paul, Davis, 

       Ellis, Keogh, Shannon, Decelles, Kehoe, Kaplan and Mayor Kiss
OFFICE OF THE CITY ATTORNEY:  Ken Schatz, Nikki Fuller and Richard Haesler, Jr.
OFFICE OF THE CLERK/TREASURER’S OFFICE:  CAO Jonathan Leopold (arrived at 7:16 p.m.), 






          Lori Olberg and Sue Trainor
PRESIDENT KEOGH PRESIDING:
1.
AGENDA

On a motion by Commissioners Davis and Adrian, the Local Control Commission unanimously voted to add to the consent agenda items 2.05.01, 2.05.02, 2.05.03 and 2.06 01.
2.
CONSENT AGENDA

On a motion by Commissioners Davis and Adrian, the Local Control Commission unanimously voted to adopt the consent agenda as amended, thus taking the indicated actions as follows:


2.01.
FIRST CLASS CABARET LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWALS (2009-2010):  

see attached list 

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010 First 

Class Cabaret Liquor License Renewals

2.02. FIRST CLASS RESTAURANT LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWALS (2009-2010):

see attached list


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010


First Class Restaurant Liquor License Renewals

2.03. SECOND CLASS STORE LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWALS (2009-2010):

see attached list


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010


Second Class Store Liquor License Renewals

2.04. OUTSIDE CONSUMPTION PERMIT RENEWALS (2009-2010):

see attached list


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010


Outside Consumption Permit Renewals

2.05. EXTENSION OF  2008-2009 FIRST CLASS RESTAURANT LIQUOR LICENSES:

see attached list


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend the 2008-2009 First 


Class Restaurant Liquor Licenses 

2.05.01. EXTENSION OF 2008-2009 FIRST CLASS RESTAURANT LIQUOR LICENSE:

Daily Planet


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend the Daily Planet’s 


2008-2009 Liquor License until May 15, 2009
2.05.02. EXTENSION OF 2008-2009 FIRST CLASS RESTAURANT LIQUOR LICENSE:

Dino’s Pizza North


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend Dino’s Pizza North

2008-2009 Liquor License until May 15, 2009
2.05.03. EXTENSION OF 2008-2009 FIRST CLASS RESTAURANT LIQUOR LICENSE:

Manhattan Pizza


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend Manhattan Pizza’s


2008-2009 Liquor License until May 15, 2009
2.06. EXTENSION OF 2008-2009 OUTSIDE CONSUMPTION PERMITS:

see attached list


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend the 2008-2009 Outside 


Consumption Permits 
2.06.01. EXTENSION OF 2008-2009 OUTSIDE CONSUMPTION PERMITS:
Daily Planet

Manhattan Pizza


*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend the Daily Planet and


Manhattan Pizza’s 2008-2009 Outside Consumption Permits until May 15, 2009


2.07.
COMMUNICATION:
Jessica Frank, Executive Secretary to the CAO, re: Local Control






Sub-committee/City Council License Committee Minutes for

March 26, 2009


*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file


2.08.
COMMUNICATION:
Jessica Frank, Executive Secretary to the CAO, re: Local Control 






Sub-committee/City Council License Committee Minutes for 






April 15, 2009


*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

2.1.       DISCUSSION ITEM ON 2009-2010 LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWALS

Commissioner Davis outlined the history of the renewal process, explained the streamlining of the process enacted by the staff to make this work for local businesses.  However, despite this, there remain several businesses that do not follow the requested procedure, thus holding up their license approvals.  Due to this, Commissioner Davis is less than sympathetic to extending the license of these establishments.  

Commissioner Bushor asked if the City charges fines for late processing.  Assistant City Attorney Fuller explained that the City does this work on behalf of the State.  The State does not institute fines.  The City is, however, considering reviewing with the State the option of having a City processing fee. Commissioner Bushor would like this issue to be revisited with the State.  She explained that with the fragile economy she would support a motion to continue the licenses of the establishments.  

The Mayor agreed that the appropriate motion would be to extend these licenses to May 15th, as the majority of the tardy businesses had provided the required information but not before the final meeting.  Commissioner Davis again expressed that, while he is sympathetic, his desire was that businesses begin to understand that the threshold for ignoring the City’s repeated requests for licensure paperwork is being lowered.  Commissioner Shannon agreed that some penalty should be put in place.  Commissioner Adrian made a motion to extend the liquor licenses until May 15, 2009 and to request that the Clerk/Treasurer’s Office send a certified letter to each applicant indicating that if the renewal process has not yet begun their license will expire on that date.  Commissioner Bushor seconded the motion.  Mayor Kiss stated he would discuss with the State the possibility of implementing a fine for non-compliance next year. 
Commissioner Dober offered an amendment to the motion, informing establishments of the possibility of their license lapsing after May 15th, pending review by the State.  The amendment was considered friendly by the maker and the seconder.  Commissioner Decelles called the question, seconded by Commissioner Davis.  The motion passed unanimously. 
3.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion by Commissioners Davis and Ellis, the Local Control Commission voted unanimously to adjourn at 7:43 p.m.

Attest:


Lori Olberg, Licensing, Voting and Records Coordinator and Sue Trainor, Executive Assistant to 

the CAO
ADJOURNED MEETING, CITY COUNCIL

MONDAY, APRIL 27, 2009
7:43 P.M.

PRESENT:   See above
PRESIDENT KEOGH PRESIDING:
1.
AGENDA

On a motion by Councilors Adrian and Shannon, the agenda was amended as follows: remove Radio Bean Coffeehouse from consent agenda item 6.05.  INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT RENEWALS (2009-2010) and extend their 2008-2009 Indoor Entertainment Permit for thirty (30 days); add to the consent agenda item 6.08.01. INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT RENEWALS (2009-2010) and extend their 2008-2009 Indoor Entertainment Permit for thirty (30 days); add item 6.08.02 INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT RENEWALS (2009-2010) and extend their 2008-2009 Indoor Entertainment Permit for thirty (30 days); add item 6.20.  COMMUNICATION:  John Vickery, City Assessor, re: Response Letter to Ward Four Councilors Pertaining to Lakefront Property Owners with the consent action to “waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file;” add 6.21.  COMMUNICATION:  Phil Hammerslaugh, re: Code Enforcement agenda this evening with the consent action to “waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file;” add Councilor Davis as a co-sponsor to item 12.0.  RESOLUTION:  Code Enforcement Resources and Priorities (Councilor Bushor); add Councilors Dober and Kehoe as co-sponsors to item 13. RESOLUTION:  Concerning Code Enforcement (Councilors Adrian, Decelles, Kaplan, Paul, Bushor, Keogh, Berezniak, Ellis, Davis, Mulvaney-Stanak, Shannon, Caldwell). 
2.
PUBLIC FORUM
President Keogh opened the public forum at 7:50 p.m.
Name



Ward/Affiliation


Subject
Amy Wright


Cathedral Square Corp.

      Thanks to Council, Mayor 








      
      and CEDO
Gail Moreau


Heineberg Senior Center
      Thanks for CDBG/New Elevator
David Lustgarten

       1


      
      Opposes Vote on UVM Last Week/








      Supports CEDO’s Work
Kurt Wright


State Representative

      Opposes Hiring of Attorney by 









      Democratic City Councilors

Melinda Haselton

Fair Trade Town Comm.
      World Fair Trade Day 
Michele Patenaude

       4


       
      Opposes Disc Golf at Leddy Park
Gyllian Rae Svensson

Bobbin Sew Bar

       Supports CEDO’s Work with Small 







       Businesses
Suki Rubin


       3


       
       Requests Thoughtful Downtown 








       Planning/Supports CEDO Staff

Michael Glynne


UVM Student Government
       Introductions to Committee 




Association 


       Members
There being no one further coming forward, President Wright closed the public forum at 8:09 p.m.
3.
COMMUNICATION:
City Councilors, re:  General City Affairs
Councilor Bushor announced two upcoming meetings:  a UVM and Neighbors meeting to discuss issues relating to Centennial Field as well as a meeting with Fletcher Allen and Neighbors.  She then expressed her disappointment with the Democratic Councilors using money for their own legal counsel that had previously been collectively scheduled for budget review.  She saw this as a significant deviation from past practices of the forthright behavior of the Council and did not consider this to be open and transparent.
Councilor Davis reminded everyone of the Take Back the Night event being held in Burlington.  This week also marks National Crime Victims Week.  He then asked for clarity from the City Attorney at the next meeting about the petition circulating on eliminating Instant Runoff Voting.  
Councilor Decelles reminded residents of the new season of Little League starting on May 2nd.  He also noted that the pig farm located at the end of Ethan Allen Parkway was causing quality of life issues for the surrounding area; concerned residents should contact the Code Enforcement Office to register their thoughts. He also noted his concern with the Democratic Councilors using Council funds specifically set aside for other purposes.  He requested the Council President consider convening a worksession to work through some of the Councilors’ concerns about the upcoming year.
Councilor Dober informed the public of the Disc Golf Public Hearing being held by the Parks and Recreation Commission.

Councilor Caldwell announced Channel 17’s 25th Anniversary Celebration, as well as the Rally for Health Care in Montpelier.

Councilor Kaplan expressed her appreciation to the Mayor, the Parks and Recreation staff and Mr. Miller for their work in creating the Robert E. Miller Community Center.  
Councilor Paul stated the south end of Burlington’s Little League season was opening at South Park.  She also informed residents of the upcoming meeting of the School Department Infrastructure Committee which will be dealing primarily with Edmunds accessibility issues.  She also requested information from the CAO about plans for the Airport project now that the vote for bonding has failed.
Councilor Mulvaney-Stanak announced a benefit for Vermont Works for Women, as well as an event for the Vermont Women’s Fund.
4.
COMMUNICATION:
Mayor Kiss, re:  General City Affairs
Mayor Kiss stated that the Center City Little League season begins this week as well. He then informed everyone that this week is the beginning of the FY2010 budget review process, with the process continuing for several weeks.  All are welcome to attend these meetings.  He then outlined the upcoming Green Up Day as well as Way to Go Week.  Finally, he responded to Adam Cate’s comments in the Burlington Free Press as to his recent dismissal from the Parks Department.
5.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Councilor Adrian discussed the resolution on this agenda relative to Code Enforcement and noted three dates set aside for the Public Safety Committee to discuss the importance of the Code Director position, the type of individual they hope to see in that position, and the process they would like to see taken in the selection process.

Council President Keogh suggested that each Committee Chair develop mission statements that will help to guide their committees and further, that these statements be forwarded to the Council for approval.
6.
CONSENT AGENDA
On a motion by Councilors Adrian and Shannon, the consent agenda was adopted unanimously, as amended, thus taking the indicated actions as follows:

6.01.
RESOLUTION:
Authorization for Granting of Easement to Green Mountain Power





Corporation (Councilor Paul)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.02.
RESOLUTION:
Authorization for Granting of Easement to City of South Burlington at





Burlington International Airport (Councilor Paul)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.03.
RESOLUTION:
Proposed Agreement Between the City of Burlington and the Burlington





Farmers Market (Board of Finance)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution
6.04.
RESOLUTION:
Proposed Lease Agreement Between the City of Burlington and the Sara





Holbrook Center (Board of Finance)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.05. INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT RENEWALS (2009-2010): see attached list
*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010 Indoor Entertainment Permit Renewals 

6.06. OUTDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT RENEWALS (2009-2010): see attached list
*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010 Outdoor

Entertainment Permit Renewals
6.07. TOBACCO LICENSE RENEWALS (2009-2010): see attached list
*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the 2009-2010 Tobacco

License Renewals

6.08. EXTENSION OF 2008-2009 INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMITS:  see attached list

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and extend the 2008-2009 Indoor

Entertainment Permits 

6.09.
COMMUNICATION:
Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: Moody’s Credit Rating Report

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.10.
COMMUNICATION:
Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: Official Statement Burlington 





Electric Department Revenue Supported General Obligation Bonds

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file 

6.11.
COMMUNICATION:
Emily J. Stebbins, Chair, Burlington Planning Commission, re: Update





on Planning Commission activities, January-April 2009

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.12.
COMMUNICATION:
Emily J. Stebbins, Chair, Planning Commission, re: Not seeking 





Reappointment

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.13.
COMMUNICATION:
Jane Knodell and Kurt Wright, re: City Council Staffing

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.14.
COMMUNICATION:
Michael E. Schirling, Chief of Police, re: Justice Assistance Grant (JAG)

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.15.
COMMUNICATION:
Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: Board of Finance Minutes for 





Monday, April 20, 2009

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.16.
COMMUNICATION:
Chittenden Solid Waste District, re: Regular Meeting Agenda

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.17.
COMMUNICATION:
Preservation Trust of Vermont, re: 15th Annual Preservation Conference 





and Honor Awards Luncheon

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.18.
COMMUNICATION:
Alan Sousie, Chair, and Board of Health, re: Pesticide Ordinance 





Revisions

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.19.
COMMUNICATION:
Laurie Adams, Department of Public Works, Water, re: Stormwater





Facts

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.20. COMMUNICATION:  John Vickery, City Assessor, re: Response Letter to Ward Four 




           Councilors Pertaining to Lakefront Property Owners

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file
6.21.     COMMUNICATION:  Phil Hammerslaugh, re: Code Enforcement agenda this evening 
*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file
7.
PUBLIC HEARING:
City of Burlington Consolidated Plan One-Year Action Plan

Margaret Bozik, Assistant Director for Management, Planning & Communications, presented information to the Council regarding the Community Development Block Grant Program.  This public hearing is one of two that are held to meet federal requirements for the City’s continued receipt of approximately $1.4 million in federal funding.  This hearing addresses the CDBG Advisory Board’s recommendations for spending.  

Councilor Bushor noted her concern that wards may not be getting the assistance they once did in requesting grant money.  Further, she was concerned that domestic abuse funding was low this year.

President Keogh opened the public hearing at 8:42 p.m.

Name


Ward/Affiliation


Subject
Jim White

CVOEO



Concerned with CEDO’s Staff Funding 








Decrease
Elle


Women’s Rape Crisis Center

Explained WRCC’s Use of CDBG 








Funds and Expressed Thanks
Jan Christianson
Women Helping Battered Women
Explained WHBW’s Use of CDBG 








Funds and Expressed Thanks
Steve Conant

Conant Brass



Appreciated CEDO’s Support and 








Concerned with Staff Funding 









Decrease

Phil Merrick

Owner, Bakery Business

Appreciated CEDO’s Support in the









Start Up of Business
Suzanne Bette






Appreciated CEDO’s Support in the








Start Up of Business

Avid







Appreciated CEDO’s Support in the









Start Up of Business

There being no one further coming forward, President Keogh closed the public hearing at 8:55 p.m.


7.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Margaret Bozik, Assistant Director for Management, Planning &






Communications, CEDO, re: 2009 Community Development 






Block Grant Proposed Allocations Proposed 2009 Action Plan 






for Housing & Community Development

With no objection from the remaining Council, President Keogh made a motion to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.

8.
COMMUNICATION:
Clerk/Treasurer’s Office, re: Openings Burlington City Commissions/





Boards

With no objection from the remaining Council, President Keogh made a motion to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.

8.01.
APPOINTMENT:
Housing Board of Review (Term expires 6/30/12)
Councilor Caldwell made a motion to defer an appointment for this position until June of 2009 and to immediately reopen the application process.  The motion was seconded by Councilor Adrian.  The motion passed unanimously.
9.
COMMUNICATION:
Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: Bond Sale—Burlington Electric





Department Revenue Supported General Obligation Bonds
CAO Leopold explained that documents have been provided to the Council outlining the sale of $21 million revenue-supported General Obligation Bonds.  Both documents included in the packet provide a great snapshot of the City’s finances. Moody’s has reconfirmed the City’s AA3 credit rating and stated they were very favorably impressed with the City Council and the Administration for developing detailed financial plans three years ago.  Since that time the City has improved revenues, limited expenditures and increased the Fund Balance.  Due to the favorable rating, very competitive bids were received and selected and the money from the bonds now fully fund BED’s capital expansion plan.
10.
RESOLUTION:
Authorization of an Increase in Electric Rates for Burlington Electric





Department (Board of Finance)

Councilor Davis made a motion to postpone action on this resolution. Councilor Decelles seconded the motion.  Councilor Davis explained that while there was a work session today on this item a few more days were needed for councilors to digest the information.  Councilor Adrian made a motion to add a request that BED continue to work to reduce the increase to between 5% and 9%.  This was considered friendly to the maker and seconder of the postponement request.  
Barbara Grimes, General Manager of Burlington Electric, explained the history behind the rate increase.  She noted that the increase has been reduced from 18% to this request of 11.6% and that a 5% increase would not be possible.  

Councilor Caldwell then asked that the request to reduce the increase to 5% be removed from the motion.  CAO Leopold suggested that the amendment be rephrased to state “the minimum increase necessary to cover the costs of service with any offsets of savings to be found.”  Councilor Adrian stated his belief that the Council should tell the Department what they wanted.  

The motion passed by a vote of 11 to 3 with Councilors Paul, Kehoe and Caldwell voting against.  

11.
COMMUNICATION:
Steve Goodkind, CSWD Rep., re: Chittenden Solid Waste District 





(CSWD) Budget
DPW Director Goodkind, a representative on the Chittenden Solid Waste District Board, spoke against a portion of the CSWD’s budget request.  He had hoped to see recycling fostered financially in this budget.

11.01.
PRESENTATION:
Tom Moreau, General Manager, CSWD, re: Chittenden Solid






Waste District Proposed FY 2010 Budget 

Mr. Moreau addressed the Council, noting that all the 14 towns he had visited had approved the CSWD budget.  This year they are looking at “pay as you go” scenarios relative to recycling but stated that between 2000 and 2009 they had been no increase in recycling usage in Burlington, despite the fact that CSWD pays for the recycling.  Studies in the following year will look at incentives to increase recycling efforts.  He also noted that the budget request has decreased by 1% this year.  

Councilor Caldwell voiced her constituents’ concerns with recycling bins overflowing and blowing items around the neighborhood.  She expressed her support of recycling carts for Burlington residents. 
Councilor Bushor made a motion, seconded by Councilor Shannon, to approve the Chittenden Solid Waste District FY 2010 Budget.  Councilor Bushor then amended the motion, requesting that Director Goodkind’s letter be attached to the resolution.  Further, the District should be notified that the Council is in agreement with the comments made by our representative to move into a direction of incentives for recycling and disincentives to use the landfill.  The amendment was friendly to the seconder.  The motion passed unanimously.

11.02.
COMMUNICATION:
CSWD, re: FY 2010 Budget Proposal
With no objection from the remaining Council, President Keogh made a motion to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.

12.
RESOLUTION:
Code Enforcement Resources and Priorities (Councilor Bushor & Davis)
A motion to waive the reading and adopt the resolution was made by Councilor Bushor, seconded by Councilor Davis. The motion passed unanimously. Councilor Bushor discussed the turnover of Code Directors and quality of life issues.  She hoped that the information collected during this process can help with future budgets as far as staffing needs.  Councilor Dober had concerns that this report would tax the staff of an already overburdened department.  Senior Assistant City Attorney Bergman, now acting as Interim Code Enforcement Director, remarked on the current state of the department and saw the opportunity of reviewing resources and priorities as a positive.  He also noted the role of IT in the delivery of this request.  Councilor Kaplan expressed her concern over the IT comments.  She believed that tracking employees’ time in the field is commonplace and could easily be tracked.  

The Mayor informed the Council that advertisements for the Code Director position have been distributed nationwide and he will be using the same process of hiring used during the police chief hiring process.  He noted the improvement of the department over the past 3 years in meeting the needs of the citizens of Burlington. 

The motion passed unanimously.

13.
RESOLUTION:
Concerning Code Enforcement (Councilors Adrian, Decelles, Kaplan, 





Paul, Bushor, Keogh, Berezniak, Ellis, Davis, Mulvaney-Stanak, 





Shannon, Caldwell, Dober and Kehoe)
A motion to waive the reading and adopt the resolution was made by Councilor Adrian, seconded by Councilor Ellis.  Councilor Mulvaney-Stanak offered two amendments, “maintained and adequately enforced” would be added to the second paragraph.  On the last paragraph of the resolution she asked that a clause be added expanding the outreach effort of the department.
Attorney Bergman asked that several items be clarified and amended in the resolution and had concerns about particular items that involved constitutional matters.  Councilor Adrian followed up by explaining his rationale for the Public Safety Committee enumerating the delegation of powers to Code Enforcement as being that the department was not actually designated a department by City Charter.

Councilor Caldwell made a motion to amend the resolution to read: “community at large have a direct say in the hiring of the Director of Code Enforcement” and to strike the rest of the sentence in the first Be It Further Resolved clause.  Additionally, Councilor Caldwell asked to remove the third and fourth Be It Further Resolved clauses.  The motion was not considered friendly by the maker of the original motion.  Councilor Davis then seconded the amendment.
At this point in the meeting Councilor Decelles made a motion to suspend the rules and continue the meeting past 10:30 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Councilor Shannon.  The motion passed unanimously.

Councilor Shannon then made a motion to divide the question with the first question being the elimination of the wording in the first paragraph; the second question being removal of the third and fourth Be It Resolved clauses.  Both the maker and seconder of the original resolution stated the motion was friendly.  The motion to divide was approved unanimously.

The first question passed unanimously.  Councilor Bushor then made a motion to amend the amendment regarding the third paragraph and insert:  “Be It Further Resolved that the Public Safety Committee, working with the Interim Code Director, shall be charged with compiling a comprehensive and enumerated list of powers to be delegated to the Code Enforcement Office with a recommendation to the City Council.”
Councilor Shannon requested that the question be divided further to deal with the fourth paragraph, seconded by Councilor Kehoe.  The motion passed unanimously.  Councilor Ellis explained the number of comments received regarding the Code Enforcement’s autonomy and thought this section of the resolution was important to keep.  Councilor Bushor noted the cost of adding another department and thought this issue could be dealt with at a later date.
Mayor Kiss noted his frustration with the discussion about the Code Enforcement Office because it was already established by resolution and the resolution clearly outlined a variety of duties falling under the office’s structure.  Being independent of any particular department allows the office to work with enforcement issues.  

The vote to delete the fourth paragraph failed by a vote of 7-7 with Councilors Decelles, Dober, Kehoe, Bushor, Davis, Caldwell and Mulvaney-Stanak voting in favor.

The resolution then passed by a vote of 13 in favor, 1 opposed with Councilor Caldwell voting against.

14.
ORDINANCE:

COMPREHENSIVE DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE – DOWNTOWN 





USE AND HEIGHT (No NAC) #ZA 09-15A (2nd reading)(Planning 





Department)

Councilor Bushor made a motion, seconded by Councilor Davis, to refer this item to the Ordinance Committee.  Councilor Bushor stated her reason for referring this item back to the Ordinance Committee was due to the removal of the 50/50 rules discussed previously at Council meetings.  President Keogh then called a recess at 10:52 p.m., reconvening at 10:56 p.m.  Councilor Davis noted that the amount of time over the past year spent on this ordinance, along with the fact that Planning and Zoning staff were not at the Council meeting, suggested to him this item should be referred to the Ordinance Committee.
Councilor Dober stated it would be helpful for the new Councilors to have this item go back to the Ordinance Committee so that they could get up to speed on this issue.  

The motion to refer to the Ordinance Committee failed by a vote of 8 to 6.

Councilor Adrian made a motion, seconded by Councilor Berezniak, to adopt the ordinance.  The motion failed unanimously.
15.
RESOLUTION:
Statewide Rally on May 1st for Healthcare as a Human Right (Councilors





Mulvaney-Stanak, Caldwell, Kaplan)

A motion was made by Councilor Mulvaney-Stanak, seconded by Councilor Caldwell, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution.  The motion passed with 12 in favor: 2 opposed (Councilors Dober and Decelles)
16.
RESOLUTION:
Promoting Use of Transportation Alternatives and ‘Way to Go’ Week





May 4-8 in Burlington (Councilors Keogh, Ellis, Davis, Paul, Shannon)

A motion was made by Councilor Shannon, seconded by Councilor Kehoe, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution.  The motion passed unanimously.

16.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Deb Sachs, 10 Percent Challenge and Peter Keating, CCMPO, 






re: Way to Go! Commuter Challenge/Proposed Proclamation to 






Promote Use of Transportation Alternatives 

With no objection from the remaining Council, President Keogh made a motion to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.
17.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion by Councilors Caldwell and Shannon, the Council voted unanimously to adjourn at 11:10 p.m.

Attest:


Lori Olberg, Licensing, Voting and Records Coordinator and Sue Trainor, Executive Assistant to 

the CAO

